

# The Official Monthly Publication of the Retired Employees of Alameda County, Inc. P.O. Box 302, Oakland, CA 94604



VOLUME 45 NUMBER 6 JUNE 2023

### PRESIDENT'S MESSAGE — BY ALICIA BAPTISTA, PRESIDENT

onnie Land and I attended the CRCEA Conference in Ontario in April. This was the first CRCEA Conference that I have attended and Connie graciously introduced me to CRCEA Board Members and representatives from Retirement Associations from all over California. You may wonder what the California Retired County Employees Association (CRCEA) is all about. I know I did before I joined the REAC Board. CRCEA has been in existence for over 50 years and its primary goal is to ensure that the 170,000+ California retired county employees receive the retirement benefits that were promised to us when we were working. We are well aware that there have been attempts in the past to reduce our benefits and there will likely be similar attempts in the future. Among CRCEA's most important functions is the monitoring of proposed legislation affecting our retirement benefits, and CRCEA is prepared to take legal action if necessary. Take a moment to look at pictures from the Conference on our website.

Your REAC Board now has a full slate of Officers. In addition to Paul Reeves who was voted in for another term as Secretary, and myself who was voted in for another term as

#### **ACERA Performance Report**

ACERA reported in its March 2023 Performance Report that the fund had increased \$181,758,103. The total fund returned 1.84%. The value of the fund at the end of March was \$10,671,670,337.

The Performance Report for the month of April was not completed in time to be included in this newsletter. That information will be included in next month's newsletter.

President, Dawn Stevenson is now your Vice President and Suman Sharma has returned to the role of Treasurer. We thank Suman for returning to this office. He will stay long enough to train Liz Koppenhaver in the duties of Treasurer, and when she is ready to take over, Suman will step down. We hope that we are able to fill the two Board vacancies very soon.

o doubt you noticed the Breaking News regarding See's Candies in the last Newsletter. The discount store where our members have been directed for years to use the REAC discount closed in April. I included the addresses of two other discount stores that a See's representative named as locations where REAC members could continue to use our discount. There have been reports, however, that the stores in Livermore and Pleasant Hill have not always been able to provide a discount to our members. Please let us know what your experience is if you try to use your discount at these stores. The Board wants to know if this change is working or not working. As a reminder the locations are at 3048 W. Jack London Boulevard, Livermore, and 2380 Monument Boulevard, Pleasant Hill.

Join the REAC Board meeting on the second Monday of the month at 9:30 am.

#### **Zoom Meeting:**

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/8185454951?pwd =dG1pTWNPMjhBMEtGQ0Y0aXNLaDd LUT09

Meeting ID: 818 545 4951 Passcode: REAC

Dial by your location

+1 669 900 9128 US (San Jose)

Meeting ID: 818 545 4951

Passcode: 529503

Find your local number: https://us02web.

zoom.us/u/kkPKWqn45

### REAC BOARD MEETINGS

June 12, 2023 (Monday) 9:30 AM Zoom ID 818 545 4951 password REAC

July 10, 2023 (Monday) 9:30 AM Zoom to be scheduled

http://reacsite.org reacwebsite@gmail.com

## ACERA TRUSTEES MEETINGS

June 15, 2023 (Thursday) 2:00 PM see ACERA.org for ID and password

July 20, 2023 (Thursday) 2:00 PM see ACERA.org for ID and password

www.acera.org

#### Welcome New Members

Kimberly Alford Bonnie Jenezon Lisa Rayson Estrella Reyes Julia Shamblin Lee Siegel Nancy Yee

## MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS, RETIRED EMPLOYEES OF ALAMEDA COUNTY, MONDAY, MAY 8, 2023, 9:30 A.M.

Zoom Video Conferencing Board Meeting Alicia Baptista, President of the Board, called the meeting to order at 9:30AM

ROLL CALL: Alicia Baptista, Connie Land, Dawn Stevenson, Suman Sharma, and Liz Koppenhaver were present. Charo Panesi-Guerra, REAC Member and Administrative Assistant, Elizabeth Rogers, Retirement Board Trustee, Seat 8, and REAC Member, Cynthia Baron, Retirement Board Trustee, Alternate Seat 8, and REAC Member, Kathy Foster, REAC Member, Marsha Rice, REAC Member, Barbara Becker, REAC Member, Darryl Walker, REAC Member, and Pete Albert, ACRE President, were also present.

MINUTES: Minutes of the April 10, 2023, REAC Board meeting were reviewed. Connie moved that the April 10, 2023, REAC Board Minutes be approved as submitted. Liz seconded the motion, and the motion was approved.

#### **ANNOUNCEMENTS & COMMUNICATIONS:**

Alicia reported that the See's discount store in San Leandro has closed. There are two other stores in the East Bay where we should be able to use our discount. One in Livermore and the other in Pleasant Hill.

ACERA: Mike Fara, ACERA Communications Manager, was unable to attend today's Board meeting, so he will present both the May, 2022 and June, 2022 Retirees Committee report at our next meeting.

TREASURER'S REPORT: Suman presented the April 2023 Treasurer's Report. The beginning balance was \$101,531.33. We received \$500 from 1st United Credit Union for their advertisement, \$7,610 from membership dues, and \$2.43 in interest, for a total Receipts of \$8,112.43. For monthly Disbursements, we paid out \$92.95 for mileage and postage reimbursement to Maria Guerra, \$850 for REAC Officer Stipends, \$362.50 to Creative Circle for Newsletter layout, \$5,746.72 to USPS for bulk mailing of the Newsletter, \$17.19 to Pay Pal for our Zoom Meeting, \$1,198.88 to Select Staffing for our Admin Support. Red Arrow

billed us for February and March, so now they're outstanding for April, that's a big improvement. 1 and 1.com is for the domain fee we pay to our web hosting agency of \$166.58, billed annually. Total Disbursements for April 2023 were \$6,843.58, and the surplus was \$1,268.85. Adding all the certificates of deposit, we have a nice sum of \$233,889.64.

Connie moved that the April 2023 Treasurer's Report be approved as submitted. Barbara seconded the motion and the motion was approved. The full Treasurer's Report is posted on the REAC Website (<a href="https://reacsite.org">https://reacsite.org</a> in the Members Only section).

CRCEA (CALIFORNIA RETIRED COUNTY **EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION):** Connie and Alicia attended the CRCEA conference. Connie provided her CRCEA report. The CRCEA spring conference was held from April 23rd through April 28th in Ontario, CA. The host county was Retired Employees of San Bernardino County. The conference was held at the Ontario Airport Hotel. The conference was well-organized and informative. There was exceptional sponsorship from the affiliates and credit union. There were 67 attendees from various counties and several counties had more than one attendee. There were sessions of serious importance, general interest, and interactive sessions. Some of the sessions of serious importance were Public Finance and Your Retirement, The Market and Your Money and Legislative Updates. Items of general interest were Digital Safety and Avoiding Online Scams as a Retiree, Living Longer and Living Better, The Best and Worst of America, and Senior Travel. There was a lively discussion about the CRCEA conference survey. There were 16 counties responding to the survey. The responses favored 2 conferences a year, and the responses to the format varied. The survey responses were met with mixed reviews. There was a lot of discussion concerning the cost of hosting a conference. There will be more discussions, so there will be more to come.

The fall conference for the CRCEA, October 1 through October 4, 2023, will be held at the Hilton Hotel in Stockton. The host county is Retired Public Employees of San Joaquin County. The hotel room rates are \$159 per night plus tax. The agenda and registration information are not yet available.

THIS IS A CONTINUOUS REMINDER: It will be REAC's turn to host the Fall 2025 CRCEA Conference. It's not too early to start planning, because there are several items that are needed for review, such as the location and deciding on the venue.

CALPERS LAWSUIT UPDATE: By now, those eligible should have received their individual settlement award letter stating the settlement terms and action needed. In case they haven't received this information, they need to check the website (https://calpersclassactionlawsuit.com) or they can call the Settlement Administrator at 1-866-217-5086.

The following dates have been established under the court order:

- 1. June 6, 2023, Last day to
  - (a) opt out of the settlement,
  - (b) complete elections form, and
  - (c) written objections to the settlement.
- 2. July 26, 2023, Final Fairness Hearing.

RETIREMENT BOARD: Elizabeth mentioned that there was a report from the actuaries. They will vote on the valuation report next meeting, and it looks like contribution rates are going up. Because of the smoothing process, they're still funded at a decent level at this point. Right now, as far as the actuary is concerned, and because of the smoothing, they're just putting in the losses a little bit at a time. The next retiree's committee meeting is in June.

Kathy reported on the Supplemental Retiree Benefit Reserve (SRBR) financial status. Coming up in June they'll be presenting (MMA) monthly

**2** June 2023 *REAC News* 

medical allowance information, and one of the biggest benefits is the SRBR. It would be good to get feedback from ACRE and REAC early on because that will be a difficult decision. The board will decide to increase the monthly medical allowance or leave it be. Information will be gathered over the next few weeks and presented to the retiree's committee in June. The actuaries will be presenting a report on the SRBR with the projections. They will let us know how many years, based on current information, the SRBR will last. ACERA does have an SRBR policy where the most that they can increase the monthly medical allowance is by 50% of the healthcare trend factors that our benefits consultants provide, and that information will also be presented on those trend percentages at the June meeting, so we'll know then what the maximum amount is that the monthly medical allowance can be increased if the board decides to do so.

It may be good for anybody, who can, to attend the retiree's committee meeting. It's still a hybrid. It's good to get information and feedback from the retiree association, to assist the trustees in their decision-making process.

Kathy mentioned that there will be a presentation in June on the current cost of the Monthly Medical Allowance (MMA), and what it would go up to if they did approve an increase based on the healthcare trend. July is when the board would normally act. Last year, it was decided that they wanted to wait until they saw the premiums from the county to act. During the year, the retiree's committee meeting is every other month, except for the summer months when they're looking at renewals and subsidy recommendations, so there will be retiree's committees in June, July, and August, and possibly September if they need to review any carryover items.

**ACTIVITIES:** Alicia mentioned that the REAC luncheon is coming up in October. A committee will be formed in July for luncheon success.

MEMBERSHIP AND RECRUITMENT: Charo reported that as of April 30, 2023, membership stood at 3,821 members, which is a decrease from the March 2023 numbers.

Cynthia asked if we knew why we lost members and if there is any type of retiree follow-up if they don't join, do we then reach out to those people personally to remind them this is a great benefit, and you can join at any time? This question prompted a lengthy discussion.

It was mentioned that ACERA, because of privacy issues, is unable to provide REAC with contact information for those individuals who do not join. REAC is not given information on a retired employee until they join. Maybe ACERA can send out email reminders. Alicia will follow up with the membership chair, Charo, and find out where we are.

**REAC News:** Alicia mentioned that the minutes for the REAC Newsletter last month, were exceedingly long, and it added two entire pages to the regular length of the newsletter. There was a lot of conversation about how to deal with it. Red Arrow was instructed to apply the cheapest and fastest way to print it and get it out. It took a really long time, so that's another argument for the electronic copy because that's already out there. Fewer than 300 members receive the electronic copy. She thinks it would be a good idea, to say in the minutes, for lengthy discussions that members refer to the website for details.

Dawn suggested including a little snippet link, along with the time in the recording, that the lengthy discussion appears, for electronic and hard copy, to keep the standard newsletter length of six pages.

Connie in advocating for REAC members, indicated that many of them receive a hard copy of the newsletter. REAC needs to provide members with a detailed copy of the minutes. We need to make sure that our members have a clear understanding of what goes on if they don't attend the meetings. They shouldn't be referred to another place to get more information. This is the first time that she recalls that the newsletter minutes were more than the usual number of pages. She would advocate, to continue to do what has been done.

Barbara said if REAC is trying to attract more members, she thinks limiting the methods by which they can read the newsletter is counterproductive. She thinks that it takes no extra space in the newsletter to give an electronic link or whatever it is that would help people, but the fact is you still have to have the paper newsletter, especially if the number of people receiving electronic newsletters is so small.

Charo mentioned that many members have commented on how much they enjoy reading the newsletter. If links are added, those members will be lost because they're not going to be able to access the other information.

Alicia will have a discussion with the regular secretary about the content and length of the newsletter.

OLD BUSINESS: Alicia mentioned that last month officers were elected. We elected Paul as Secretary. We did not have a Vice President. We elected Connie as an interim Treasurer. Dawn has agreed to fill the Vice President slot. She moved that we elect Dawn Stevenson as our next Vice President. Connie seconded the motion, and the motion was approved.

Alicia relayed information regarding the Treasurer position. The Treasurer is vital, critical, and important. Suman has been the Treasurer for three years. He's ready to move on. Last month we were unsure how we were going to proceed. During the last month, Liz has stepped up. It's going to be a lot of work for her, but she is currently being mentored by Suman to learn the position. It's going to take some time to learn all the different parts of what the Treasurer does and when she's ready, then Suman will go ahead and leave the position. Suman is returning to the position of Treasurer while he trains Liz. As soon as Liz feels comfortable and able to proceed, Suman will step down as Treasurer, and at that point, we will vote on a new Treasurer.

Connie has resigned from the interim Treasurer position and so we now need to vote for a new Treasurer. Connie moved to keep Suman on until such time that Liz is trained, and then we will take action on Liz's position. Liz seconded the motion, and the motion was approved.

Alicia mentioned that the board now has a full slate of officers. But there are Board vacancies to fill, and we

June 2023 REAC News 3

are absolutely overwhelmed with the quality of people who have stepped up to fill these positions. Barbara Becker, Elizabeth Rogers, Cynthia Baron, Kathy Foster, Marsha Rice, and Darryl Walker have come forward to say yes, they want to serve our retired members. We only have two vacancies. We do expect to have these vacancies filled by the time of our next meeting.

#### FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER:

Meeting adjourned at 10:49 AM

Respectfully submitted by Dawn Stevenson, Acting Secretary

"Age is an issue of mind over matter. If you don't mind, it doesn't matter."

DAVIS, James

Sheriff's Department

- Mark Twain

HART, Naima

Social Services Agency

#### **Next Meeting:**

Next Board Meeting: Monday, June 12, 2023, 9:30 am

Zoom Video Conferencing Board Meeting "You are never too old to set a new goal or dream a new dream."

- C.S. Lewis

"You don't stop laughing when you grow old, you grow old when you stop laughing."

– George Bernard Shaw

"Getting old is like climbing a mountain; you get a little out of breath, but the view is much better!"

YUSBA, Roberta

Information Technology Department

- Ingrid Bergman

### CONGRATULATIONS ON YOUR RETIREMENT

ALFORD, Kimberly	DAWDY, Daniel	HODGE, Cathleen	PONS, Marivic
Sheriff's Department	Sheriff's Department	Child Support Services	Superior Court
BELFER, John	DIXON, Daniel	JENEZON, Bonnie	RAYSON, Lisa
Sheriff's Department	Sheriff's Department	District Attorney	Social Services Agency
BRESHEARS, Lynne	DOMINGO, Pete	JOE, Heidi	SALCIDO, Linda
District Attorney	Social Services Agency	Assessor	Superior Court
BUTLER, Douglas	<b>DUNN, Ellen</b>	JONES, Kimberly	SHAMBLIN, Julie
District Attorney	Health Care Services Agency	Social Services Agency	Sheriff's Department
CAMPBELL-JONES, Lillan	EMERSON, Lisbon	KELLEY, Darrell	SHIEH, Michael
Alameda Health System	Alameda Health System	District Attorney	Assessor
CARDONA, Raymundo	GOLDE, Julie	KUROIWA, Michael	SIEGEL, Lee
Probation Department	Non-Member	Alameda Health System	Health Care Services Agency
CLEMONS, Carol	GOTO, David	LANDSBOROUGH, William	SNOWDEN, Shelah
Assessor	Sheriff's Department	Public Works Agency	District Attorney
COLE, John	GREENE, Carl	LU, Quan	SUEN, Wing
General Services Agency	Social Services Agency	Assessor	Health Care Services Agency
COOK, John	<b>HAMMERGREN, Marina</b> District Attorney	NGUYEN, Thuan	YOUNG, Lucille
General Services Agency		Sheriff's Department	ACERA

June 2023 REAC News

O'DELL, Christine

Alameda Health System

#### IN MEMORIAM

In deepest sympathy to the family and friends of the following retirees:

CAPORICCI, Josephine

Non-Mbr Survivor of Nicholas Caporicci 4/11/2023

CRAYTON, James

General Services Agency 3/16/2023

DALLESKE, Sara

Superior Court 4/2/2023

DEEN, Lydia

General Services Agency 4/9/2023

FASHOKUN, Adeyinka

Non-Mbr DRO Account 4/12/2023

FERDAN, Saul

Public Works Agency 4/24/2023

GARCIA, Milagros

Health Care Services Agency 3/23/2023

JOHNSON, Justin

Sheriff's Department 4/20/2023

KENT, Natalie

Housing & Community Development 4/4/2023

KOLTZ, John

Zone 7 3/27/2023

MANGONON, Liwayway N.

Health Care Services Agency 6/14/2022

MARR, Calvin

Public Works Agency 8/19/2022

MC CLURE, Rinda N.

Social Services Agency 4/6/2023

MCDERMOTT, Diane

Social Services Agency 4/2/2023

**OBRIEN, Audrey** Superior Court 4/17/2023

O'CONNOR, Charles

Superior Court 3/17/2023

PENFOLD, John

Sheriff's Department 4/6/2023

PEREZ, Frank

Social Services Agency 4/1/2023

POLAR, JR., Abraham

Non-Mbr Survivor of Gwendolyn Polar 3/30/2023

REGO, Bianca L.

Non-Mbr Survivor of Joseph Rego 4/12/2023 SIMPSON, Clifton

Alameda Health System 4/5/2023

SPALDING, Nancy

Non-Mbr Survivor of Robert Spalding 3/23/2023

TAYLOR, Christine

Superior Court 3/20/2023

**UHART**, Grace

Alameda Health System 4/20/2023

72072020

WHEALY, Gene Probation Department 4/12/2023

WILLIAMSON, Virginia

Auditor-Controller 4/12/2023

The surviving spouse of a member is eligible for REAC membership. To enroll, send an email to <a href="mailto:reacwebsite@gmail.com">reacwebsite@gmail.com</a>.

CORRECTION: ACERA incorrectly reported JORDAN, ALBERT (Public Works Agency) as deceased on the 11/17/2022 Board Consent Calendar, Appendix C. Retiree is not deceased. We apologize for any inconvenience this error may have caused.

# Certificate Rates are on the Rise

Start saving today!
Open with as little as \$250.

Check out our rates at 1stunitedcu.org

For more information, visit 1stunitedcu.org. Federally insured by NCUA.



June 2023 REAC News 5

#### **REAC Officers and Directors**

• President: Alicia Baptista...... alicia.baptista@comcast.net • Vice President: Dawn Stevenson ......dawnrzs2@comcast.net Paul Reeves ......bongsaw@gmail.com • Treasurer: Suman Sharma.....reactreasurer@comcast.net • Directors: Liz Koppenhaver.....(510) 579-3319

Connie Land.....landcon@comcast.net Linda Slater ...... slaterl@sbcglobal.net Administrative Assistant to the REAC Board: Charo Panesi ......panesi9@gmail.com .....(510) 703-2446 • Directors Emeriti:

Barbara Jean Hallisey Steve Scheinman Emily Shea Jon Orellana

Janet Waring

Editor: Gina Palmer

Editorial Committee: Connie Land, Alicia Baptista

Printing and Mailing: Red Arrow Printing Membership questions: reacwebsite@gmail.com

#### **REAC'S Mission**

The purpose of the Retired Employees of Alameda County (REAC) is to promote the common good and general welfare of Alameda County retired employees, subject to the County Employees Retirement Act of 1937, by promoting the interests of its members throughout the community by means of social, political, and educational activities that advance the social welfare of such retirees.

Moving? Please fill out and mail this notice to the following addre
---

REAC, P.O. Box 302, Oakland, CA 94604 or e-mail reacwebsite@gmail.com Name: New Address: City/State: Zip Code: Date of Move: \_\_\_\_\_Telephone: Old Address: 1/2018

#### Also send change of address to ACERA:

Alameda County Employees' Retirement Association (ACERA) 475 14th St., Ste. 1000, Oakland, CA 94612

Phone: 800-838-1932 or 510-628-3000

Select Option 1 for the Retiree Benefits Unit (health, vision, dental, etc.)

ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED

June 2023 P.O. Box 302-Oakland, CA 94604 Refired Employees of Alameda County



Oakland, CA Permit 4174 **GIA9** U.S. Postage Nonprofit org.